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PROSPECTUS

                             FOREST OIL CORPORATION

                                     OFFER TO EXCHANGE
                                   UP TO $160,000,000 OF
                                  8% SENIOR NOTES DUE 2011
FOREST OIL CORPORATION                      FOR
LOGO                                  $160,000,000 OF
                                  8% SENIOR NOTES DUE 2011
                              THAT HAVE BEEN REGISTERED UNDER
                                 THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

TERMS OF THE NEW 8% SENIOR NOTES OFFERED IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER:

    - The terms of the new notes are identical to the terms of the outstanding
      notes, except that the new notes will be registered under the Securities
      Act of 1933 and will not contain restrictions on transfer, registration
      rights or provisions for additional interest.

TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER:

    - We are offering to exchange up to $160,000,000 of our outstanding 8%
      Senior Notes due 2011 for new notes with materially identical terms that
      have been registered under the Securities Act and are freely tradable.

    - We will exchange all outstanding notes that you validly tender and do not
      validly withdraw before the exchange offer expires for an equal principal
      amount of new notes.

    - The exchange offer expires at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on March 21,
      2002, unless extended.

    - Tenders of outstanding notes may be withdrawn at any time prior to the
      expiration of the exchange offer.

    - The exchange of new notes for outstanding notes should not be a taxable
      event for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

                            ------------------------

    YOU SHOULD CAREFULLY CONSIDER THE RISK FACTORS BEGINNING ON PAGE 7 OF THIS
PROSPECTUS BEFORE PARTICIPATING IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER.

                            ------------------------

    NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES
COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THE NEW NOTES OR DETERMINED IF THIS
PROSPECTUS IS TRUTHFUL OR COMPLETE. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A
CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

                            ------------------------
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               The date of this prospectus is February 15, 2002.

    THIS PROSPECTUS IS PART OF A REGISTRATION STATEMENT WE FILED WITH THE
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION. IN MAKING YOUR INVESTMENT DECISION, YOU
SHOULD RELY ONLY ON THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS AND IN THE
ACCOMPANYING LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO PROVIDE YOU
WITH ANY OTHER INFORMATION. IF YOU RECEIVE OTHER INFORMATION, YOU SHOULD NOT
RELY ON IT. WE ARE NOT MAKING AN OFFER TO SELL THESE SECURITIES OR SOLICITING AN
OFFER TO BUY THESE SECURITIES IN ANY STATE WHERE THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT
PERMITTED. YOU SHOULD NOT ASSUME THAT THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS
PROSPECTUS IS ACCURATE AS OF ANY DATE OTHER THAN THE DATE ON THE FRONT OF THOSE
DOCUMENTS.

                            ------------------------
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    Forest Oil Corporation is a New York corporation. Our principal executive
offices are located at 1600 Broadway, Suite 2200, Denver, Colorado 80202, and
our telephone number at that address is (303) 812-1400.
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                               PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

    THIS SUMMARY MAY NOT CONTAIN ALL THE INFORMATION THAT MAY BE IMPORTANT TO
YOU. YOU SHOULD READ THIS ENTIRE PROSPECTUS AND THE DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY
REFERENCE AND TO WHICH WE REFER YOU BEFORE MAKING AN INVESTMENT DECISION. YOU
SHOULD CAREFULLY CONSIDER THE INFORMATION SET FORTH UNDER "RISK FACTORS." IN
ADDITION, CERTAIN STATEMENTS INCLUDE FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION THAT INVOLVES
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RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES. SEE "FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS." UNLESS THIS
PROSPECTUS OTHERWISE INDICATES OR THE CONTEXT OTHERWISE REQUIRES, THE TERMS
"WE," "OUR," "US," "FOREST" OR THE "COMPANY" AS USED IN THIS PROSPECTUS REFER TO
FOREST OIL CORPORATION.

                                  THE COMPANY

    We are an independent oil and gas company engaged in the exploration,
development, acquisition, production and marketing of natural gas and liquids.
We were incorporated in New York in 1924, the successor to a company formed in
1916, and have been a publicly held company since 1969. At December 31, 2001,
The Anschutz Corporation, a private Denver-based corporation, owned
approximately 33.7% of our outstanding common stock. We operate from production
offices located in Lafayette and Metairie, Louisiana; Denver, Colorado;
Anchorage, Alaska; and Calgary, Alberta and operate our international business
(other than Canada) from an office located in Houston, Texas. Our principal
executive offices are located in Denver, Colorado.

                                  RISK FACTORS

    Investing in the notes involves substantial risks. You should carefully
consider all the information contained in this prospectus, including information
in documents incorporated by reference, prior to participating in the exchange
offer. In particular, we urge you to consider carefully the factors set forth
under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 6 of this prospectus, including those
incorporated by reference to Forest's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year
ended December 31, 2000.

                       RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

    For purposes of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings
consist of net earnings (loss) before minority interests in consolidated
subsidiaries, income taxes, extraordinary items, amortization of capitalized
interest, net equity in undistributed earnings of subsidiaries and fixed
charges, less capitalized interest. Fixed charges consist of interest (whether
expensed or capitalized), amortization of debt expenses and discount or premium
relating to any indebtedness and that portion of rental cost equivalent to
interest (estimated to be one-third of rental cost).

                                                      NINE MONTHS
                                                         ENDED                     YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                     SEPTEMBER 30,   ----------------------------------------------------
                                                         2001          2000       1999       1998       1997       1996
                                                     -------------   --------   --------   --------   --------   --------

Ratio of earnings to fixed charges.................       6.3          3.0        1.4         (1)       1.3        1.3

------------------------

(1) The earnings for the year ended December 31, 1998 were in adequate to cover
    fixed charges. The coverage deficiency was $224,316,000.
                            ------------------------

Forest Oil Corporation is a New York corporation. Our principal executive
offices are located at 1600 Broadway, Suite 2200, Denver, Colorado 80202, and
our telephone number at that address is (303) 812-1400.

                               THE EXCHANGE OFFER
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    ON DECEMBER 7, 2001, WE COMPLETED A PRIVATE OFFERING OF THE OUTSTANDING
NOTES. WE ENTERED INTO AN EXCHANGE AND REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT WITH THE
INITIAL PURCHASERS IN THE PRIVATE OFFERING IN WHICH WE AGREED TO DELIVER TO YOU
THIS PROSPECTUS AND TO USE OUR COMMERCIALLY REASONABLE EFFORTS TO COMPLETE THE
EXCHANGE OFFER WITHIN 180 DAYS AFTER THE DATE WE ISSUED THE OUTSTANDING NOTES.

Exchange Offer............................  We are offering to exchange new notes for outstanding
                                            notes.

Expiration Date...........................  The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York
                                            City time, on March 21, 2002, unless we decide to extend
                                            it.

Condition to the Exchange Offer...........  The exchange and registration rights agreement does not
                                            require us to accept outstanding notes for exchange if
                                            the exchange offer or the making of any exchange by a
                                            holder of the outstanding notes would violate any
                                            applicable law or interpretation of the staff of the
                                            Securities and Exchange Commission. The exchange offer
                                            is not conditioned on a minimum aggregate principal
                                            amount of outstanding notes being tendered.

Procedures for Tendering
  Outstanding Notes.......................  To participate in the exchange offer, you must complete,
                                            sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile
                                            of the letter of transmittal, and transmit it together
                                            with all other documents required by the letter of
                                            transmittal, including the outstanding notes that you
                                            wish to exchange, to State Street Bank and Trust Company
                                            as exchange agent, at the address indicated on the cover
                                            page of the letter of transmittal. In the alternative,
                                            you can tender your outstanding notes by following the
                                            procedures for book-entry transfer described in the
                                            prospectus.

                                            -  If your outstanding notes are held through The
                                                Depository Trust Company and you wish to participate
                                                in the exchange offer, you may do so through the
                                                automated tender offer program of The Depository
                                                Trust Company. If you tender under this program, you
                                                will agree to be bound by the letter of transmittal
                                                that we are providing with this prospectus as though
                                                you had signed the letter of transmittal.

                                            -  If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company
                                                or other nominee is the registered holder of your
                                                outstanding notes, we urge you to contact that
                                                person promptly to tender your outstanding notes in
                                                the exchange offer.

                                            For more information on tendering your outstanding
                                            notes, please refer to the sections in this prospectus
                                            entitled "Exchange Offer--Terms of the Exchange Offer,"
                                            "--Procedures for Tendering" and "--Book-Entry
                                            Transfer."

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures............  If you wish to tender your outstanding notes and you
                                            cannot get your required documents to the exchange agent
                                            on time,
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                                            you may tender your outstanding notes according to the
                                            guaranteed delivery procedures described in "Exchange
                                            Offer--Guaranteed Delivery Procedures."

Withdrawal of Tenders.....................  You may withdraw your tender of outstanding notes at any
                                            time prior to the expiration date. To withdraw, you must
                                            have delivered a written or facsimile transmission
                                            notice of withdrawal to the exchange agent at its
                                            address indicated on the cover page of the letter of
                                            transmittal before 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the
                                            expiration date of the exchange offer.

Acceptance of Outstanding Notes and
  Delivery of New Notes...................  If you fulfill all conditions required for proper
                                            acceptance of outstanding notes, we will accept any and
                                            all outstanding notes that you properly tender in the
                                            exchange offer on or before 5:00 p.m. New York City time
                                            on the expiration date. We will return any outstanding
                                            note that we do not accept for exchange to you without
                                            expense as promptly as practicable after the expiration
                                            date and acceptance of the outstanding notes for
                                            exchange. Please refer to the section in this prospectus
                                            entitled "Exchange Offer--Terms of the Exchange Offer."

Fees and Expenses.........................  We will bear expenses related to the exchange offer.
                                            Please refer to the section in this prospectus entitled
                                            "Exchange Offer--Fees and Expenses."

Use of Proceeds...........................  The issuance of the new notes will not provide us with
                                            any new proceeds. We are making this exchange offer
                                            solely to satisfy our obligations under our exchange and
                                            registration rights agreement.

Consequences of Failure to Exchange
  Outstanding Notes.......................  If you do not exchange your outstanding notes in this
                                            exchange offer, you will no longer be able to require us
                                            to register the outstanding notes under the Securities
                                            Act of 1933 except in limited circumstances provided
                                            under the exchange and registration rights agreement. In
                                            addition, you will not be able to resell, offer to
                                            resell or otherwise transfer the outstanding notes
                                            unless we have registered the outstanding notes under
                                            the Securities Act of 1933, or unless you resell, offer
                                            to resell or otherwise transfer them under an exemption
                                            from the registration requirements of, or in a
                                            transaction not subject to, the Securities Act of 1933.

U.S. Federal Income
  Tax Considerations......................  The exchange of new notes for outstanding notes in the
                                            exchange offer should not be a taxable event for U.S.
                                            federal income tax purposes. Please read "Certain United
                                            States Federal Income Tax Consequences."

                                       3

Edgar Filing: FOREST OIL CORP - Form 424B3

5



Exchange Agent............................  We have appointed State Street Bank and Trust Company as
                                            exchange agent for the exchange offer. You should direct
                                            questions and requests for assistance, requests for
                                            additional copies of this prospectus or the letter of
                                            transmittal and requests for the notice of guaranteed
                                            delivery to the exchange agent addressed as follows:
                                            Corporate Trust Department, Attention: Johnnie Kindell,
                                            P.O. Box 778, Boston, Massachusetts 02110. Eligible
                                            institutions may make requests by facsimile at
                                            (617) 662-1452.

                                       4

                             TERMS OF THE NEW NOTES

    THE NEW NOTES WILL BE IDENTICAL TO THE OUTSTANDING NOTES EXCEPT THAT THE NEW
NOTES ARE REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 AND WILL NOT HAVE
RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER, REGISTRATION RIGHTS OR PROVISIONS FOR ADDITIONAL
INTEREST. THE NEW NOTES WILL EVIDENCE THE SAME DEBT AS THE OUTSTANDING NOTES,
AND THE SAME INDENTURE WILL GOVERN THE NEW NOTES AND THE OUTSTANDING NOTES.

    THE FOLLOWING SUMMARY CONTAINS BASIC INFORMATION ABOUT THE NEW NOTES AND IS
NOT INTENDED TO BE COMPLETE. IT DOES NOT CONTAIN ALL INFORMATION THAT IS
IMPORTANT TO YOU. FOR A MORE COMPLETE UNDERSTANDING OF THE NEW NOTES, PLEASE
REFER TO THE SECTION OF THIS DOCUMENT ENTITLED "DESCRIPTION OF THE NEW NOTES."

Issuer....................................  Forest Oil Corporation.

Securities................................  $160 million aggregate principal amount of 8% Senior
                                            Notes due 2011.

Maturity..................................  December 15, 2011.

Interest Payment Dates....................  June 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on
                                            June 15, 2002.

Optional Redemption.......................  The new notes will be redeemable at our option, in whole
                                            or in part, at any time at the principal amount thereof,
                                            plus accrued interest, plus the applicable make-whole
                                            premium.

Ranking...................................  The new notes will be general unsecured senior
                                            obligations of Forest, which will be equal in right of
                                            payment with all of our existing and future senior debt,
                                            and senior in right of payment to all of our existing
                                            and future subordinated debt. The new notes will
                                            effectively rank behind all of our secured obligations
                                            to the extent of the value of the assets securing those
                                            obligations. The indenture governing the new notes
                                            permits Forest to incur additional debt.

Specified Covenants.......................  We will issue the new notes under the existing
                                            indenture, dated December 7, 2001 with the State Street
                                            Bank and Trust Company, as trustee. The indenture will,
                                            among other things, limit our ability and the ability of
                                            our subsidiaries to:
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                                            -  incur additional debt;

                                            -  pay dividends on stock, redeem stock or redeem
                                                subordinated debt;

                                            -  make investments;

                                            -  create liens on our assets;

                                            -  sell assets;

                                            -  sell capital stock of subsidiaries;

                                            -  guarantee other indebtedness;

                                            -  enter into agreements that restrict dividends from
                                                subsidiaries;

                                            -  merge or consolidate; and

                                            -  enter into transactions with affiliates.

                                       5

                                            The indenture will provide that most of these covenants
                                            will terminate if:

                                            -  at least one rating agency assigns the notes an
                                                investment grade rating; and

                                            -  our bank credit facilities are no longer secured.

Mandatory Offers to Purchase..............  Upon the occurrence of a change of control, holders of
                                            the new notes will have the right to require us to
                                            repurchase all or a portion of the new notes at a price
                                            equal to 101% of the principal amount, together with any
                                            accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of
                                            purchase. In connection with certain asset dispositions,
                                            we will be required to use the proceeds of the asset
                                            dispositions to make an offer to purchase the new notes
                                            at 100% of the principal amount, together with accrued
                                            and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of purchase.

Transfer Restrictions; Absence of a Public
  Market for the New Notes................  The new notes generally will be freely transferable, but
                                            will also be new securities for which there will not
                                            initially be a market. Accordingly, we cannot assure you
                                            as to the development or liquidity of any market for the
                                            new notes.

                                            We do not intend to apply for a listing of the new notes
                                            or, if issued, on any securities exchange or any
                                            automated dealer quotation system.

                                       6
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                                  RISK FACTORS

    You should carefully consider the risks described below as well as other
information and data included in this prospectus and in the documents
incorporated by reference and those to which we have referred you before
deciding to participate in the exchange offer. In addition, you should read the
risk factors beginning on page 10 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year
ended December 31, 2000, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission,
which are incorporated herein by reference.

IF YOU DO NOT PROPERLY TENDER YOUR OUTSTANDING NOTES, YOU WILL CONTINUE TO HOLD
UNREGISTERED OUTSTANDING NOTES AND YOUR ABILITY TO TRANSFER OUTSTANDING NOTES
WILL REMAIN RESTRICTED AND MAY BE ADVERSELY AFFECTED.

    We will only issue new notes in exchange for outstanding notes that you
timely and properly tender. Therefore, you should allow sufficient time to
ensure timely delivery of the outstanding notes and you should carefully follow
the instructions on how to tender your outstanding notes. Neither we nor the
exchange agent is required to tell you of any defects or irregularities with
respect to your tender of outstanding notes.

    If you do not exchange your outstanding notes for new notes pursuant to the
exchange offer, the outstanding notes you hold will continue to be subject to
the existing transfer restrictions. In general, you may not offer or sell the
outstanding notes except under an exemption from, or in a transaction not
subject to, the Securities Act of 1933 and applicable state securities laws. We
do not plan to register outstanding notes under the Securities Act of 1933
unless our exchange and registration rights agreement with the initial
purchasers of the outstanding notes requires us to do so. Further, if you
continue to hold any outstanding notes after the exchange offer is consummated,
you may have trouble selling them because there will be fewer outstanding notes
outstanding.

WE COULD INCUR SUBSTANTIAL ADDITIONAL DEBT, WHICH COULD NEGATIVELY IMPACT OUR
FINANCIAL CONDITION, RESULTS OF OPERATIONS AND BUSINESS PROSPECTS AND PREVENT US
FROM FULFILLING OUR OBLIGATIONS UNDER THE NEW NOTES.

    As of December 31, 2001, we had approximately $594 million in outstanding
indebtedness. Following the exchange of the notes, we will be permitted to incur
additional indebtedness, provided we meet certain requirements both in the
indenture governing the notes and our other indentures and credit agreements.
Our level of indebtedness could have important consequences on our operations,
including:

    - making it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations under the new
      notes or other debt and, if we fail to comply with the requirements of any
      of our debt, resulting in an event of default;

    - requiring us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from
      operations to required payments on debt, thereby reducing the availability
      of cash flow for working capital, capital expenditures and other general
      business activities;

    - limiting our ability to obtain additional financing in the future for
      working capital, capital expenditures and other general corporate
      activities;

    - limiting our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our
      business and the industry in which we operate;

    - detracting from our ability to withstand successfully a downturn in our
      business or the economy generally; and

Edgar Filing: FOREST OIL CORP - Form 424B3

8



    - placing us at a competitive disadvantage against other less leveraged
      competitors.

    The occurrence of any one of these events could have a material adverse
effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, prospects
and ability to satisfy our obligations under the notes.

                                       7

WE MAY NOT BE ABLE TO REPURCHASE THE NEW NOTES UPON A CHANGE OF CONTROL.

    Upon the occurrence of certain change of control events, holders of the new
notes may require us to offer to repurchase all or any part of their new notes.
We may not have sufficient funds at the time of the change of control to make
the required repurchases of the new notes. Additionally, certain events that
would constitute a "change of control" (as defined in the indenture) would
constitute an event of default under our credit facility that would, if it
should occur, permit the lenders to accelerate the debt outstanding under our
credit facility and that, in turn, would cause an event of default under the
indenture.

    The source of funds for any repurchase required as a result of any change of
control will be our available cash or cash generated from oil and gas operations
or other sources, including borrowings, sales of assets, sales of equity or
funds provided by a new controlling entity. We cannot assure you, however, that
sufficient funds would be available at the time of any change of control to make
any required repurchases of the new notes tendered and to repay debt under our
credit facility. Furthermore, using available cash to fund the potential
consequences of a change of control may impair our ability to obtain additional
financing in the future. Any future credit agreements or other agreements
relating to debt to which we may become a party will most likely contain similar
restrictions and provisions.

IF AN ACTIVE TRADING MARKET DOES NOT DEVELOP FOR THE NEW NOTES, YOU MAY BE
UNABLE TO SELL THE NEW NOTES OR TO SELL THE NEW NOTES AT A PRICE THAT YOU DEEM
SUFFICIENT.

    The new notes will be new securities for which there is no established
trading market. Although we have registered the new notes under the Securities
Act of 1933, we do not intend to apply for listing of the new notes on any
securities exchange or for quotation of the new notes in any automated dealer
quotation system. In addition, the initial purchasers of the outstanding notes
have advised us that they intend to make a market in the new notes, as permitted
by applicable laws and regulations; however, the initial purchasers are not
obligated to make a market in the new notes, and they may discontinue their
market-making activities at any time without notice. Therefore, we cannot assure
you that an active market for the new notes will develop or, if developed, that
it will continue. Historically, the market for noninvestment grade debt has been
subject to disruptions that have caused substantial volatility in the prices of
securities similar to the new notes. We cannot assure you that the market, if
any, for the new notes will be free from similar disruptions or that any such
disruptions may not adversely affect the prices at which you may sell your
notes. In addition, subsequent to their initial issuance, the new notes may
trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending upon prevailing
interest rates, the market for similar notes, our performance and other factors.
Finally, if a large number of holders of outstanding notes do not tender
outstanding notes or tender outstanding notes improperly, the limited amount of
new notes that would be issued and outstanding after we consummate the exchange
offer could adversely affect the development of a market for these new notes.

                                       8
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                                 EXCHANGE OFFER

PURPOSE AND EFFECT OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER

    In connection with the issuance of the outstanding notes, we entered into an
exchange and registration rights agreement. The following description of the
exchange and registration rights agreement is a summary only. It is not complete
and does not describe all of the provisions of the exchange and registration
rights agreement. For more information, you should review the provisions of the
exchange and registration rights agreement that we filed with the SEC as an
exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. Under
the exchange and registration rights agreement, we agreed that, promptly after
the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a
part, we would offer to the holders of transfer restricted securities, as
explained below, who are not prohibited by any law or policy of the SEC from
participating in the exchange offer, the opportunity to exchange their transfer
restricted securities for an issue of a new series of notes, which we refer to
as the new notes, that are identical in all material respects to the outstanding
notes of that series, except that these new notes will not contain transfer
restrictions and will be registered under the Securities Act of 1933 and they
will not contain provisions regarding the payment of additional interest or be
subject to further registration rights. We agreed to keep the exchange offer
open for not less than 20 business days, or longer if required by applicable
law, after the date on which notice of the exchange offer is mailed to the
holders of the outstanding notes.

    "TRANSFER RESTRICTED SECURITIES" means each outstanding note, until the
earliest to occur of:

    - the date on which that outstanding note has been exchanged for a freely
      transferable new note in the exchange offer;

    - the date on which that outstanding note has been effectively registered
      under the Securities Act of 1933 and disposed of in accordance with the
      shelf registration statement; or

    - the date on which that outstanding note is distributed to the public
      pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933 or may be sold under
      Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act of 1933.

    If:

    - we are not permitted to effect the exchange offer as contemplated in this
      prospectus because of any change in law or applicable interpretations of
      the law by the staff of the SEC;

    - for any other reason the exchange offer is not consummated within
      180 days after the date of issuance of the outstanding notes;

    - any initial purchaser so requests with respect to outstanding notes held
      by the initial purchasers that are not eligible to be exchanged for new
      notes in the exchange offer;

    - any applicable law or interpretations do not permit any holder of
      outstanding notes to participate in the exchange offer; or

    - any holder of outstanding notes that participates in the exchange offer
      does not receive freely transferable new notes in exchange for tendered
      outstanding notes,

then we will use our commercially reasonable efforts to file as promptly as
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practicable, but in no event more than the later of 45 days after so required or
requested or 90 days after the issuance of the outstanding notes, with the SEC,
which is referred to as the shelf filing date, a shelf registration statement to
cover resales of transfer restricted securities by those holders who satisfy
various conditions relating to the provision of information in connection with
the shelf registration statement. We will use our commercially reasonable
efforts to have the shelf registration statement declared effective by the SEC
as promptly as practicable after it is filed. We will use our commercially
reasonable efforts to keep the shelf registration statement effective for a
period ending on the earlier

                                       9

of (1) two years after the date of issuance of the outstanding notes or, if
earlier, the date when all of the transfer restricted securities covered by the
shelf registration statement have been sold pursuant thereto, or (2) the date
all transfer restricted securities become eligible for resale without volume
restrictions under Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933.

    If any of the following events occur, each of which is referred to as a
registration default:

    - the exchange offer is not consummated on or before 180 days after the date
      of issuance of the outstanding notes;

    - the shelf registration statement, if applicable, is not filed with the SEC
      on or before the shelf filing date;

    - the shelf registration statement, if applicable, is not declared effective
      within 60 days after the shelf filing date; or

    - the shelf registration statement, if applicable, is filed and declared
      effective within 60 days after the shelf filing date but thereafter ceases
      to be effective, at any time that we are obligated to maintain its
      effectiveness, without being succeeded within 30 days by an additional
      registration statement filed and declared effective;

then we will be obligated to pay additional interest to each holder of transfer
restricted securities, during the period of one or more registration defaults,
in an amount equal to $0.192 per week per $1,000 principal amount of the
outstanding notes constituting transfer restricted securities held by the holder
until the exchange offer is consummated, or until the shelf registration
statement is filed or is declared effective or again becomes effective, as the
case may be. All accrued additional interest will be paid to holders in the same
manner as interest payments on the outstanding notes on semi-annual payment
dates that correspond to interest payment dates for the outstanding notes.
Additional interest only accrues during a registration default.

    The exchange and registration rights agreement also provides that we will:

    - make available, for a period of 180 days after the consummation of the
      exchange offer, a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities
      Act of 1933 to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any resale of
      any new notes; and

    - pay expenses incident to the exchange offer, including the expense of one
      counsel to the holders of the outstanding notes, and will indemnify
      certain holders of the outstanding notes, including any broker-dealer,
      against some liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act
      of 1933.

    A broker-dealer that delivers a prospectus to purchasers in connection with
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resales of the new notes will be subject to certain of the civil liability
provisions under the Securities Act of 1933 and will be bound by the provisions
of the exchange and registration rights agreement, including indemnification
rights and obligations. Each holder of outstanding notes who wishes to exchange
its outstanding notes for new notes in the exchange offer will be required to
make representations, including representations that:

    - any new notes to be received by it will be acquired in the ordinary course
      of its business;

    - it has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in
      the distribution of the new notes; and

    - it is not our "affiliate," as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act
      of 1933, or if it is our affiliate, that it will comply with the
      registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of
      1933 to the extent applicable.

    If the holder is not a broker-dealer, it will be required to represent that
it is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, the distribution of the
new notes. If the holder is a broker-dealer that

                                       10

will receive new notes for its own account in exchange for outstanding notes
that were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading
activities, it will be required to acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus
in connection with any resale of its new notes.

    Holders of the outstanding notes will be required to make representations to
us, as described above, to participate in the exchange offer. They will also be
required to deliver information to be used in connection with any shelf
registration statement to have their outstanding notes included in the shelf
registration statement and benefit from the provisions regarding additional
interest set forth in the preceding paragraphs. A holder who sells outstanding
notes pursuant to the shelf registration statement generally will be required to
be named as a selling securityholder in the related prospectus and to deliver a
prospectus to purchasers, will be subject to certain of the civil liability
provisions under the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with these sales and
will be bound by the provisions of the exchange and registration rights
agreement that are applicable to such a holder, including indemnification
obligations.

RESALE OF THE NEW NOTES

    Based on no action letters of the SEC staff issued to third parties, we
believe that new notes may be offered for resale, resold and otherwise
transferred by you without further compliance with the registration and
prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act if:

    - you are not our "affiliate" within the meaning of Rule 405 under the
      Securities Act;

    - those new notes are acquired in the ordinary course of your business; and

    - you do not intend to participate in a distribution of the new notes.

    The SEC, however, has not considered the exchange offer for the new notes in
the context of a no action letter, and the SEC may not make a similar
determination as in the no action letters issued to these third parties.

    If you tender in the exchange offer with the intention of participating in
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any manner in a distribution of the new notes, you

    - cannot rely on such interpretations by the SEC staff; and

    - must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of
      the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction.

    Unless an exemption from registration is otherwise available, any security
holder intending to distribute new notes should be covered by an effective
registration statement under the Securities Act. This registration statement
should contain the selling security holder's information required by Item 507 of
Regulation S-K under the Securities Act. This prospectus may be used for an
offer to resell, resale or other transfer of new notes only as specifically
described in this prospectus. Only broker-dealers that acquired the outstanding
notes as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities may
participate in the exchange offer. Each broker-dealer that receives new notes
for its own account in exchange for outstanding notes, where such outstanding
notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making
activities or other trading activities, must acknowledge in the letter of
transmittal that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of
the new notes. Please read the section captioned "Plan of Distribution" for more
details regarding the transfer of new notes.

TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER

    Subject to the terms and conditions described in this prospectus and in the
letter of transmittal, we will accept for exchange any outstanding notes
properly tendered and not withdrawn prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the
expiration date. We will issue new notes in principal amount equal to the

                                       11

principal amount of outstanding notes surrendered in the exchange offer.
Outstanding notes may be tendered only for new notes and only in integral
multiples of $1,000.

    The exchange offer is not conditioned upon any minimum aggregate principal
amount of outstanding notes being tendered for exchange.

    As of the date of this prospectus, $160,000,000 in aggregate principal
amount of the outstanding notes are outstanding. This prospectus and the letter
of transmittal are being sent to all registered holders of outstanding notes.
There will be no fixed record date for determining registered holders of
outstanding notes entitled to participate in the exchange offer.

    We intend to conduct the exchange offer in accordance with the provisions of
the exchange and registration rights agreement, the applicable requirements of
the Securities Act and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the rules and
regulations of the SEC. Outstanding notes that the holders thereof do not tender
for exchange in the exchange offer will remain outstanding and continue to
accrue interest. These outstanding notes will continue to be entitled to the
rights and benefits such holders have under the indenture relating to the notes.

    We will be deemed to have accepted for exchange properly tendered
outstanding notes when we have given oral or written notice of the acceptance to
the exchange agent and complied with the applicable provisions of the exchange
and registration rights agreement. The exchange agent will act as agent for the
tendering holders for the purposes of receiving the new notes from us.

    If you tender outstanding notes in the exchange offer, you will not be
required to pay brokerage commissions or fees or, subject to the letter of
transmittal, transfer taxes with respect to the exchange of outstanding notes.
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We will pay all charges and expenses, other than certain applicable taxes
described below, in connecting with the exchange offer. It is important that you
read the section labeled "--Fees and Expenses" for more details regarding fees
and expenses incurred in the exchange offer.

    We will return any outstanding notes that we do not accept for exchange for
any reason without expense to their tendering holder as promptly as practicable
after the expiration or termination of the exchange offer.

EXPIRATION DATE

    The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time on
March 21, 2002, unless, in our sole discretion, we extend it.

EXTENSIONS, DELAYS IN ACCEPTANCE, TERMINATION OR AMENDMENT

    We expressly reserve the right, at any time or various times, to extend the
period of time during which the exchange offer is open. We may delay acceptance
of any outstanding notes by giving oral or written notice of such extension to
their holders. During any such extensions, all outstanding notes previously
tendered will remain subject to the exchange offer, and we may accept them for
exchange.

    In order to extend the exchange offer, we will notify the exchange agent
orally or in writing of any extension. We will notify the registered holders of
outstanding notes of the extension no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time,
on the business day after the previously scheduled expiration date.

    If any of the conditions described below under "--Conditions to the Exchange
Offer" have not been satisfied, we reserve the right, in our sole discretion

    - to delay accepting for exchange any outstanding notes,

    - to extend the exchange offer, or

                                       12

    - to terminate the exchange offer,

by giving oral or written notice of such delay, extension or termination to the
exchange agent. Subject to the terms of the exchange and registration rights
agreement, we also reserve the right to amend the terms of the exchange offer in
any manner.

    Any such delay in acceptance, extension, termination or amendment will be
followed as promptly as practicable by oral or written notice thereof to the
registered holders of outstanding notes. If we amend the exchange offer in a
manner that we determine to constitute a material change, we will promptly
disclose such amendment by means of a prospectus supplement. The supplement will
be distributed to the registered holders of the outstanding notes. Depending
upon the significance of the amendment and the manner of disclosure to the
registered holders, we may extend the exchange offer.

CONDITIONS TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER

    We will not be required to accept for exchange, or exchange any new notes
for, any outstanding notes if the exchange offer, or the making of any exchange
by a holder of outstanding notes, would violate applicable law or any applicable
interpretation of the staff of the SEC. Similarly, we may terminate the exchange
offer as provided in this prospectus before accepting outstanding notes for
exchange in the event of such a potential violation.
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    In addition, we will not be obligated to accept for exchange the outstanding
notes of any holder that has not made to us the representations described under
"--Purpose and Effect of the Exchange Offer," "--Procedures for Tendering" and
"Plan of Distribution" and such other representations as may be reasonably
necessary under applicable SEC rules, regulations or interpretations to allow us
to use an appropriate form to register the new notes under the Securities Act.

    We expressly reserve the right to amend or terminate the exchange offer, and
to reject for exchange any outstanding notes not previously accepted for
exchange, upon the occurrence of any of the conditions to the exchange offer
specified above. We will give oral or written notice of any extension,
amendment, non-acceptance or termination to the holders of the outstanding notes
as promptly as practicable.

    These conditions are for our sole benefit, and we may assert them or waive
them in whole or in part at any time or at various times in our sole discretion.
If we fail at any time to exercise any of these rights, this failure will not
mean that we have waived our rights. Each such right will be deemed an ongoing
right that we may assert at any time or at various times.

    In addition, we will not accept for exchange any outstanding notes tendered,
and will not issue new notes in exchange for any such outstanding notes, if at
such time any stop order has been threatened or is in effect with respect to the
registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part or the
qualification of the indenture relating to the notes under the Trust Indenture
Act of 1939.

PROCEDURES FOR TENDERING

HOW TO TENDER GENERALLY

    Only a holder of outstanding notes may tender such outstanding notes in the
exchange offer. To tender in the exchange offer, a holder must:

    - complete, sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile of the
      letter of transmittal;

    - have the signature on the letter of transmittal guaranteed; and

    - mail or deliver such letter of transmittal or facsimile to the exchange
      agent prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date; or
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    - comply with the automated tender offer program procedures of The
      Depository Trust Company, or DTC, described below.

    In addition, either:

    - the exchange agent must receive outstanding notes along with the letter of
      transmittal;

    - the exchange agent must receive, prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on
      the expiration date, a timely confirmation of book-entry transfer of such
      outstanding notes into the exchange agent's account at DTC according to
      the procedure for book-entry transfer described below or a properly
      transmitted agent's message; or

    - the holder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures described
      below.

    To be tendered effectively, the exchange agent must receive any physical
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delivery of the letter of transmittal and other required documents at its
address indicated on the cover page of the letter of transmittal. The exchange
agent must receive such documents prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the
expiration date.

    The tender by a holder that is not withdrawn prior to 5:00 p.m. New York
City time on the expiration date will constitute an agreement between the holder
and us in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions described in
this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal.

    THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF OUTSTANDING NOTES, THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND
ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT IS AT YOUR ELECTION AND RISK.
RATHER THAN MAIL THESE ITEMS, WE RECOMMEND THAT YOU USE AN OVERNIGHT OR HAND
DELIVERY SERVICE. IN ALL CASES, YOU SHOULD ALLOW SUFFICIENT TIME TO ASSURE
DELIVERY TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT BEFORE 5:00 P.M. NEW YORK CITY TIME ON THE
EXPIRATION DATE. YOU SHOULD NOT SEND THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL OR OUTSTANDING
NOTES TO US. YOU MAY REQUEST YOUR BROKERS, DEALERS, COMMERCIAL BANKS, TRUST
COMPANIES OR OTHER NOMINEES TO EFFECT THE ABOVE TRANSACTIONS FOR YOU.

HOW TO TENDER IF YOU ARE A BENEFICIAL OWNER

    If you beneficially own outstanding notes that are registered in the name of
a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and you wish
to tender those notes, you should contact the registered holder promptly and
instruct it to tender on your behalf. If you are a beneficial owner and wish to
tender on your own behalf, you must, prior to completing and executing the
letter of transmittal and delivering your outstanding notes, either:

    - make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the outstanding
      notes in your name; or

    - obtain a properly completed bond power from the registered holder of
      outstanding notes.

    The transfer of registered ownership, if permitted under the indenture for
the notes, may take considerable time and may not be completed prior to the
expiration date.

SIGNATURES AND SIGNATURE GUARANTEES

    You must have signatures on a letter of transmittal or a notice of
withdrawal (as described below) guaranteed by a member firm of a registered
national securities exchange or of the National Association of Securities
Dealers, Inc., a commercial bank or trust company having an office or
correspondent in the United States, or an "eligible guarantor institution"
within the meaning of Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act. In
addition, such entity must be a member of one of the recognized signature
guarantee programs identified in the letter of transmittal.

                                       14

WHEN YOU NEED ENDORSEMENTS OR BOND POWERS

    If the letter of transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered
holder of any outstanding notes, the outstanding notes must be endorsed or
accompanied by a properly completed bond power. The endorsement or bond power,
as applicable, must be signed by the registered holder as the registered
holder's name appears on the outstanding notes. A member firm of a registered
national securities exchange or of the National Association of Securities
Dealers, Inc., a commercial bank or trust company having an office or
correspondent in the United States, or an eligible guarantor institution must
guarantee the signature on the endorsement or bond power, as applicable.
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    If the letter of transmittal or any outstanding notes or bond powers are
signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact,
officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative
capacity, those persons should so indicate when signing. Unless waived by us,
they should also submit evidence satisfactory to us of their authority to
deliver the letter of transmittal.

TENDERING THROUGH DTC'S AUTOMATED TENDER OFFER PROGRAM

    The exchange agent and DTC have confirmed that any financial institution
that is a participant in DTC's system may use DTC's automated tender offer
program to tender. Participants in the program may, instead of physically
completing and signing the letter of transmittal and delivering it to the
exchange agent, transmit their acceptance of the exchange offer electronically.
They may do so by causing DTC to transfer the outstanding notes to the exchange
agent in accordance with its procedures for transfer. DTC will then send an
agent's message to the exchange agent.

    The term "agent's message" means a message transmitted by DTC, received by
the exchange agent and forming part of the book-entry confirmation, to the
effect that:

    - DTC has received an express acknowledgment from a participant in its
      automated tender offer program that is tendering outstanding notes that
      are the subject of such book-entry confirmation;

    - such participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the
      letter of transmittal or, in the case of an agent's message relating to
      guaranteed delivery, that such participant has received and agrees to be
      bound by the applicable notice of guaranteed delivery; and

    - the agreement may be enforced against such participant.

DETERMINATIONS UNDER THE EXCHANGE OFFER

    We will determine in our sole discretion all questions as to the validity,
form, eligibility, time of receipt, acceptance of tendered outstanding notes and
withdrawal of tendered outstanding notes. Our determination will be final and
binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any outstanding notes not
properly tendered or any outstanding notes our acceptance of which would, in the
opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the right to waive any
defect, irregularities or conditions of tender as to particular outstanding
notes. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer,
including the instructions in the letter of transmittal, will be final and
binding on all parties. Unless waived, all defects or irregularities in
connection with tenders of outstanding notes must be cured within such time as
we shall determine. Although we intend to notify holders of defects or
irregularities with respect to tenders of outstanding notes, neither we, the
exchange agent nor any other person will incur any liability for failure to give
such notification. Tenders of outstanding notes will not be deemed made until
such defects or irregularities have been cured or waived. Any outstanding notes
received by the exchange agent that are not properly tendered and as to which
the defects or irregularities have not been cured or waived will be returned to
the tendering holder, unless otherwise provided in the letter of transmittal, as
soon as practicable following the expiration date.
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WHEN WE WILL ISSUE NEW NOTES

    In all cases, we will issue new notes for outstanding notes that we have
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accepted for exchange in the exchange offer only after the exchange agent timely
receives:

    - outstanding notes or a timely book-entry confirmation of such outstanding
      notes into the exchange agent's account at DTC; and

    - a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal and all other
      required documents or a properly transmitted agent's message.

RETURN OF OUTSTANDING NOTES NOT ACCEPTED OR EXCHANGED

    If we do not accept any tendered outstanding notes for exchange or if
outstanding notes are submitted for a greater principal amount than the holder
desires to exchange, the unaccepted or non-exchanged outstanding notes will be
returned without expense to their tendering holder. In the case of outstanding
notes tendered by book-entry transfer in the exchange agent's account at DTC
according to the procedures described below, such non-exchanged outstanding
notes will be credited to an account maintained with DTC. These actions will
occur as promptly as practicable after the expiration or termination of the
exchange offer.

YOUR REPRESENTATIONS TO US

    By signing or agreeing to be bound by the letter of transmittal, you will
represent to us that, among other things:

    - any new notes that you receive will be acquired in the ordinary course of
      your business;

    - you have no arrangement or understanding with any person or entity to
      participate in the distribution of the new notes;

    - you are not engaged in and do not intend to engage in the distribution of
      the new notes;

    - if you are a broker-dealer that will receive new notes for your own
      account in exchange for outstanding notes, you acquired those notes as a
      result of market-making activities or other trading activities and you
      will deliver a prospectus, as required by law, in connection with any
      resale of such new notes; and

    - you are not our "affiliate," as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act.

BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER

    The exchange agent will establish an account with respect to the outstanding
notes at DTC for purposes of the exchange offer promptly after the date of this
prospectus. Any financial institution participating in DTC's system may make
book-entry delivery of outstanding notes by causing DTC to transfer such
outstanding notes into the exchange agent's account at DTC in accordance with
DTC's procedures for transfer. Holders of outstanding notes who are unable to
deliver confirmation of the book-entry tender of their outstanding notes into
the exchange agent's account at DTC or all other documents required by the
letter of transmittal to the exchange agent on or prior to 5:00 p.m. New York
City time on the expiration date must tender their outstanding notes according
to the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

GUARANTEED DELIVERY PROCEDURES

    If you wish to tender your outstanding notes but your outstanding notes are
not immediately available or you cannot deliver your outstanding notes, the
letter of transmittal or any other required
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documents to the exchange agent or comply with the applicable procedures under
DTC's automated tender offer program prior to the expiration date, you may
tender if:

    - the tender is made through a member firm of a registered national
      securities exchange or of the National Association of Securities
      Dealers, Inc., a commercial bank or trust company having an office or
      correspondent in the United States, or an eligible guarantor institution,

    - prior to the expiration date, the exchange agent receives from such member
      firm of a registered national securities exchange or of the National
      Association of Securities Dealers, Inc., commercial bank or trust company
      having a office or correspondent in the United States, or eligible
      guarantor institution either a properly completed and duly executed notice
      of guaranteed delivery by facsimile transmission, mail or hand delivery or
      a properly transmitted agent's message and notice of guaranteed delivery:

       - setting forth your name and address, the registered number(s) of your
         outstanding notes and the principal amount of outstanding notes
         tendered,

       - stating that the tender is being made thereby, and

       - guaranteeing that, within three (3) New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE")
         trading days after the expiration date, the letter of transmittal or
         facsimile thereof, together with the outstanding notes or a book-entry
         confirmation, and any other documents required by the letter of
         transmittal will be deposited by the eligible guarantor institution
         with the exchange agent, and

    - the exchange agent receives such properly completed and executed letter of
      transmittal or facsimile thereof, as well as all tendered outstanding
      notes in proper form for transfer or a book-entry confirmation, and all
      other documents required by the letter of transmittal, within three
      (3) NYSE trading days after the expiration date.

    Upon request to the exchange agent, a notice of guaranteed delivery will be
sent you if you wish to tender your outstanding notes according to the
guaranteed delivery procedures described above.

WITHDRAWAL OF TENDERS

    Except as otherwise provided in this prospectus, you may withdraw your
tender at any time prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date.

    For a withdrawal to be effective:

    - the exchange agent must receive a written notice of withdrawal at the
      address indicated on the cover page of the letter of transmittal or

    - you must comply with the appropriate procedures of DTC's automated tender
      offer program system.

    Any notice of withdrawal must:

    - specify the name of the person who tendered the outstanding notes to be
      withdrawn, and

    - identify the outstanding notes to be withdrawn, including the principal
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      amount of such outstanding notes.

    If outstanding notes have been tendered under the procedure for book-entry
transfer described above, any notice of withdrawal must specify the name and
number of the account at DTC to be credited with withdrawn outstanding notes and
otherwise comply with the procedures of DTC.
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    We will determine all questions as to the validity, form, eligibility and
time of receipt of notice of withdrawal. Our determination shall be final and
binding on all parties. We will deem any outstanding notes so withdrawn not to
have been validly tendered for exchange for purposes of the exchange offer.

    Any outstanding notes that have been tendered for exchange but that are not
exchanged for any reason will be returned to their holder without cost to the
holder. In the case of outstanding notes tendered by book-entry transfer into
the exchange agent's account at DTC according to the procedures described above,
such outstanding notes will be credited to an account maintained with DTC for
the outstanding notes. This return or crediting will take place as soon as
practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the exchange
offer. You may retender properly withdrawn outstanding notes by following one of
the procedures described under "--Procedures for Tendering" above at any time on
or prior to the expiration date.

FEES AND EXPENSES

    We will bear the expenses of soliciting tenders. The principal solicitation
is being made by mail; however, we may make additional solicitation by
telegraph, telephone or in person by our officers and regular employees and
those of our affiliates.

    We have not retained any dealer-manager in connection with the exchange
offer and will not make any payments to broker-dealers or others soliciting
acceptances of the exchange offer. We will, however, pay the exchange agent
reasonable and customary fees for its services and reimburse it for its related
reasonable out-of-pocket expenses.

    We will pay the cash expenses to be incurred in connection with the exchange
offer. They include:

    - SEC registration fees;

    - fees and expenses of the exchange agent and trustee;

    - accounting and legal fees and printing costs; and

    - related fees and expenses.

TRANSFER TAXES

    We will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the exchange of
outstanding notes under the exchange offer. The tendering holder, however, will
be required to pay any transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder
or any other person, if:

    - certificates representing outstanding notes for principal amounts not
      tendered or accepted for exchange are to be delivered to, or are to be
      issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of
      outstanding notes tendered;

    - tendered outstanding notes are registered in the name of any person other
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      than the person signing the letter of transmittal; or

    - a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of
      outstanding notes in the exchange offer.

    If satisfactory evidence of payment of any transfer taxes payable by a note
holder is not submitted with the letter of transmittal, the amount of such
transfer taxes will be billed directly to that tendering holder.

CONSEQUENCES OF FAILURE TO EXCHANGE

    If you do not exchange new notes for your outstanding notes under the
exchange offer, you will remain subject to the existing restrictions on transfer
of the outstanding notes. In general, you may not
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offer or sell the outstanding notes unless they are registered under the
Securities Act, or unless the offer or sale is exempt from the registration
under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws. Except as
required by the exchange and registration rights agreement, we do not intend to
register resales of the outstanding notes under the Securities Act.

ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

    We will record the new notes in our accounting records at the same carrying
value as the outstanding notes. This carrying value is the aggregate principal
amount of the outstanding notes less any bond discount, as reflected in our
accounting records on the date of exchange. Accordingly, we will not recognize
any gain or loss for accounting purposes in connection with the exchange offer.

OTHER

    Participation in the exchange offer is voluntary, and you should carefully
consider whether to accept. You are urged to consult your financial and tax
advisors in making your own decision on what action to take.

    We may in the future seek to acquire untendered outstanding notes in open
market or privately negotiated transactions, through subsequent exchange offers
or otherwise. We have no present plans to acquire any outstanding notes that are
not tendered in the exchange offer or to file a registration statement to permit
resales of any untendered outstanding notes.
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                       RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

    For purposes of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings
consist of net earnings (loss) before minority interests in consolidated
subsidiaries, income taxes, extraordinary items, amortization of capitalized
interest, net equity in undistributed earnings of subsidiaries and fixed
charges, less capitalized interest. Fixed charges consist of interest (whether
expensed or capitalized), amortization of debt expenses and discount or premium
relating to any indebtedness and that portion of rental cost equivalent to
interest (estimated to be one-third of rental cost).

                                                      NINE MONTHS
                                                         ENDED                     YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                     SEPTEMBER 30,   ----------------------------------------------------
                                                         2001          2000       1999       1998       1997       1996
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                                                     -------------   --------   --------   --------   --------   --------

Ratio of earnings to fixed charges.................       6.3          3.0        1.4         (1)       1.3        1.3

------------------------

(1) The earnings for the year ended December 31, 1998 were in adequate to cover
    fixed charges. The coverage deficiency was $224,316,000.

                                USE OF PROCEEDS

    The exchange offer is intended to satisfy our obligations under the exchange
and registration rights agreement. We will not receive any proceeds from the
issuance of the new notes in the exchange offer. In consideration for issuing
the new notes as contemplated by this prospectus, we will receive outstanding
notes in a like principal amount. The form and terms of the new notes are
identical in all respects to the form and terms of the outstanding notes, except
the new notes will be registered under the Securities Act of 1933 and will not
contain restrictions on transfer, registration rights or provisions for
additional interest. Outstanding notes surrendered in exchange for the new notes
will be retired and cancelled and will not be reissued. Accordingly, the
issuance of the new notes will not result in any change in outstanding
indebtedness.

                                    BUSINESS

    We are an independent oil and gas company engaged in the exploration,
development, acquisition, production and marketing of natural gas and liquids.
We were incorporated in New York in 1924, the successor to a company formed in
1916, and have been a publicly held company since 1969. At December 31, 2001,
The Anschutz Corporation, a private Denver-based corporation, owned
approximately 33.7% of our outstanding common stock. We operate from production
offices located in Lafayette and Metairie, Louisiana; Denver, Colorado;
Anchorage, Alaska; and Calgary, Alberta and run our international business
(other than Canada) from an office located in Houston, Texas. Our corporate
headquarters is located in Denver, Colorado.

    Additional information concerning Forest is included in the reports and
other documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. See "Where You Can
Find More Information."
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                          DESCRIPTION OF THE NEW NOTES

    We will issue the new notes under an indenture (the "Indenture") between us
and State Street Bank and Trust Company, as trustee (the "Trustee"). This is the
same Indenture pursuant to which we issued the outstanding notes. The terms of
the new notes include those stated in the Indenture and those made part of the
Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 (the "1939 Act"). The
following description is a summary of the material provisions of the Indenture.
It does not restate the Indenture in its entirety. We urge you to read the
Indenture because it, and not this description, defines your rights as Holders
of these new notes.

    You will find the definitions of capitalized terms used in this description
under the heading "Certain Definitions." For purposes of this description,
references to "the Company," "we" and "us" refer only to Forest Oil Corporation
and not to its subsidiaries. References to the "notes" refer to both the new
notes and the outstanding notes.
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    If the exchange offer contemplated by this prospectus is consummated,
holders of outstanding notes who do not exchange those notes for new notes in
the exchange offer will vote together with holders of new notes for all relevant
purposes under the Indenture. In that regard, the Indenture requires that
certain actions by the holders thereunder must be taken, and certain rights must
be exercised, by specified minimum percentages of the aggregate principal amount
of the outstanding securities issued under the Indenture. In determining whether
holders of the requisite percentage in principal amount have given any notice,
consent or waiver or taken any other action permitted under the Indenture, any
outstanding notes that remain outstanding after the exchange offer will be
aggregated with the new notes, and the holders of such outstanding notes and the
new notes will vote together as a single class for all such purposes.
Accordingly, all references herein to specified percentages in aggregate
principal amount of the notes outstanding shall be deemed to mean, at any time
after the exchange offer is consummated, such percentages in aggregate principal
amount of the outstanding notes and the new notes then outstanding.

PRINCIPAL, MATURITY AND INTEREST

    The new notes:

    - will be general unsecured senior obligations of the Company;

    - will be issued in this offering in an aggregate principal amount of
      $160.0 million;

    - may be issued in an unlimited principal amount, subject to compliance with
      the provisions of the indenture described below under "Limitation on
      Indebtedness;"

    - will mature on December 15, 2011;

    - will be issued in denominations of $1,000 and integral multiples of
      $1,000;

    - will be represented by one or more registered notes in global form, but in
      certain limited circumstances may be represented by notes in definitive
      form (see "Book Entry; Delivery and Form");

    - will rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future Senior
      Indebtedness of the Company; and

    - will be senior in right of payment to any existing and future Subordinated
      Indebtedness of the Company.

    Interest on the new notes:

    - will accrue at the rate of 8% per annum;
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    - will be payable semiannually in arrears on June 15 and December 15,
      commencing on June 15, 2002;

    - will be payable to the holders of record on the June 1 or December 1
      immediately preceding the related interest payment date;

    - will accrue from the date of issuance for the first interest payment date
      and from the most recent interest payment date for each interest payment
      date thereafter; and

    - will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day

Edgar Filing: FOREST OIL CORP - Form 424B3

23



      months.

    We will pay principal, premium, if any, and interest on the new notes and
the new notes will be transferable, at the office or agency designated by the
Company within the City and State of New York. In addition, in the event the new
notes do not remain in book-entry form, we may pay interest, at our option, by
check mailed to the registered holders of the new notes at their registered
addresses as set forth in the Note Register. No service charge will be made for
any transfer or exchange of new notes, but the Company or the Trustee may
require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental
charge that may be payable in connection therewith.

SUBSIDIARY GUARANTEES

    Under the circumstances described below under "--Certain Covenants-Future
Subsidiary Guarantors," one or more Subsidiary Guarantors will jointly and
severally guarantee the Company's payment obligations under the new notes. The
Subsidiary Guarantee of each Subsidiary Guarantor will be an unsecured senior
obligation of such Subsidiary Guarantor.

    Certain mergers, consolidations and dispositions of Property may result in
the addition of additional Subsidiary Guarantors or the release of Subsidiary
Guarantors. See "--Merger, Consolidation and Sale of Substantially All Assets."
Any Subsidiary Guarantor that is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary in
accordance with the terms of the indenture shall be released from and relieved
of its obligations under its Subsidiary Guarantee upon execution and delivery of
a supplementary indenture satisfactory to the Trustee.

    Each of the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor will agree to contribute to
any Subsidiary Guarantor which makes payments pursuant to its Subsidiary
Guarantee, as applicable, an amount equal to the Company's or such Subsidiary
Guarantor's proportionate share of such payment, based on the net worth of the
Company or such Subsidiary Guarantor relative to the aggregate net worth of the
Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors.

OPTIONAL REDEMPTION

    The notes will be redeemable, at the Company's option, at any time in whole,
or from time to time in part, at a price equal to the greater of:

    - 100% of the principal amount of the new notes to be redeemed; or

    - the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of
      principal and interest (at the rate in effect on the date of calculation
      of the redemption price) on the notes (exclusive of interest accrued to
      the date of redemption) discounted to the date of redemption on a
      semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day
      months) at the applicable Treasury Yield plus 50 basis points;

plus, in either case, accrued interest to the date of redemption.

    Notes called for redemption become due on the date fixed for redemption.
Notices of redemption will be mailed at least 30 but not more than 60 days
before the redemption date to each holder of record of the notes to be redeemed
at its registered address. The notice of redemption for the notes
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will state, among other things, the amount of notes to be redeemed, the
redemption date, the redemption price and the place(s) that payment will be made
upon presentation and surrender of notes to be redeemed. Unless the Company
defaults in payment of the redemption price, interest will cease to accrue on

Edgar Filing: FOREST OIL CORP - Form 424B3

24



any notes that have been called for redemption at the redemption date. If less
than all the notes are redeemed at any time, the Trustee will select the notes
to be redeemed on a pro rata basis or by any other method the Trustee deems fair
and appropriate.

    For purposes of determining the optional redemption price, the following
definitions are applicable:

    "TREASURY YIELD" means, with respect to any redemption date applicable to
the notes, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to
maturity (computed as of the third business day immediately preceding the
redemption date) of the Comparable Treasury issue, assuming a price for the
Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount)
equal to the applicable Comparable Treasury Price for the redemption date.

    "COMPARABLE TREASURY ISSUE" means the United States Treasury security
selected by an Independent Investment Banker as having a maturity comparable to
the remaining term of the notes that would be utilized, at the time of selection
and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of
corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining terms of the
notes.

    "INDEPENDENT INVESTMENT BANKER" means J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. (and its
successors), or, if such firm is unwilling or unable to select the applicable
Comparable Treasury issue, an independent investment banking institution of
national standing appointed by the Trustee and reasonably acceptable to us.

    "COMPARABLE TREASURY PRICE" means, with respect to any redemption date,
(a) the bid price for the Comparable Treasury issue (expressed as a percentage
of its principal amount) at 4:00 p.m. on the third business day preceding the
redemption date, as set forth on "Telerate Page 500" (or such other page as may
replace Telerate Page 500), or (b) if such page (or any successor page) is not
displayed or does not contain such bid prices at such time (i) the average of
the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations obtained by the Trustee for the
redemption date, after excluding the highest and lowest of all Reference
Treasury Dealer Quotations obtained, or (ii) if the Trustee obtains fewer than
four such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all Reference
Treasury Dealer Quotations obtained by the Trustee.

    "REFERENCE TREASURY DEALER" means (i) J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. and its
successors, unless it ceases to be a primary U.S. government securities dealer
in New York City (a "Primary Treasury Dealer"), in which case we will substitute
therefor another Primary Treasury Dealer, and (ii) any other Primary Treasury
Dealer selected by us.

    "REFERENCE TREASURY DEALER QUOTATIONS" means, with respect to each Reference
Treasury Dealer and any redemption date for the notes, an average, as determined
by the Trustee, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue
for the new notes (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal
amount) quoted in writing to the Trustee by the Reference Treasury Dealer at
5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third business day preceding such
redemption date.

SINKING FUND

    There will be no mandatory sinking fund payments for the notes.

REPURCHASE AT THE OPTION OF HOLDERS UPON A CHANGE OF CONTROL

    If a Change of Control occurs, each Holder of notes will have the right to
require the Company to repurchase all or any part (equal to $1,000 in principal
amount or an integral multiple thereof) of that
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Holder's notes pursuant to a Change of Control Offer. In the Change of Control
Offer, the Company will offer a Change of Control Payment equal to 101% of the
principal amount of the notes repurchased. The Company will also pay Holders of
notes being redeemed accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of
purchase (subject to the right of Holders of record on the relevant record date
to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date).

    Within 30 days following any Change of Control, the Company will mail a
notice to each Holder stating, among other things:

    - that a Change of Control has occurred and a Change of Control Offer is
      being made pursuant to the Indenture and that all notes (or portions
      thereof) properly tendered will be accepted for payment;

    - the purchase price and the purchase date, which shall be, subject to any
      contrary requirements of applicable law, no fewer than 30 days nor more
      than 60 days from the date the Company mails such notice (the "Change of
      Control Payment Date");

    - that any note (or portion thereof) accepted for payment (and duly paid on
      the Change of Control Payment Date) pursuant to the Change of Control
      Offer shall cease to accrue interest on the Change of Control Payment
      Date;

    - that any notes (or portions thereof) not properly tendered will continue
      to accrue interest;

    - a description of the transaction or transactions constituting the Change
      of Control;

    - the procedures that Holders of notes must follow in order to tender their
      notes (or portions thereof) for payment and the procedures that Holders of
      notes must follow in order to withdraw an election to tender notes (or
      portions thereof) for payment; and

    - all other instructions and materials necessary to enable Holders to tender
      notes pursuant to the Change of Control Offer.

    Prior to the mailing of the notice to Holders of notes described above, but
in any event within 30 days following any Change of Control, the Company
covenants to:

    (1) repay or cause to be repaid in full all indebtedness of the Company and
any Subsidiary Guarantor that would prohibit the repurchase of the notes
pursuant to such Change of Control Offer; or

    (2) obtain any requisite consents under instruments governing any such
Indebtedness of the Company and any Subsidiary Guarantor to permit the
repurchase of the notes.

    The Company shall first comply with the covenant in the preceding sentence
before it shall repurchase notes pursuant to this "Repurchase at the Option of
Holders Upon a Change of Control" covenant.

    If the Company is unable to repay or cause to be repaid all indebtedness
that would prohibit the repurchase of the notes or is unable to obtain the
consents of the holders of Indebtedness, if any, outstanding at the time of a
Change of Control whose consent would be so required to permit the repurchase of
the notes validly tendered, or if the Company for any other reason fails to
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commence the Change of Control Offer when required to do so by the terms of this
covenant, then the Company will have breached such covenant. This failure to
commence the Change of Control Offer will constitute an Event of Default under
the Indenture if it continues for a period of 30 consecutive days after written
notice is given to the Company by the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in
aggregate principal amounts of the notes outstanding. In addition, the failure
by the Company to repurchase notes at the conclusion of the Change of Control
Offer will constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture without any
waiting period or notice requirements. Such Event of Default would, in turn,
constitute a
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default under the existing Bank Credit Facilities and may constitute a default
under the terms of any other Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary
Guarantor then outstanding.

    The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the
Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations to the extent such
laws and regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of notes
as a result of a Change of Control. To the extent that the provisions of any
securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the covenant
described hereunder, the Company will comply with the applicable securities laws
and regulations and will not be deemed to have breached any covenant.

    The Company's obligation to repurchase the notes upon a Change of Control
will be guaranteed on an unsecured senior basis, to the extent any Restricted
Subsidiary becomes a Subsidiary Guarantor, by such Subsidiary Guarantor pursuant
to its Subsidiary Guarantee.

    If a Change of Control were to occur, there can be no assurance that the
Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors, if any, would have sufficient financial
resources, or would be able to arrange financing and pay the purchase price for
all notes tendered by the Holders thereof. The provisions under the Indenture
related to the Company's obligations to make an offer to repurchase the notes as
a result of a Change of Control may be waived or modified (at any time prior to
the occurrence of such Change of Control) with the written consent of the
Holders of a majority in principal amount of the notes.

    The Company will not be required to make a Change of Control Offer upon a
Change of Control if a third party (including any Subsidiary of the Company)
makes the Change of Control Offer in the manner, at the times and otherwise in
compliance with the requirements set forth in the Indenture applicable to a
Change of Control Offer made by the Company and purchases all notes validly
tendered and not withdrawn under such Change of Control Offer.

    A "CHANGE OF CONTROL" shall be deemed to occur if:

    (1) any "person" or "group" (within the meaning of Sections 13(d)(3) and
14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act or any successor provision to either of the
foregoing, including any group acting for the purpose of acquiring, holding or
disposing of securities within the meaning of Rule 13d-5(b)(1) under the
Exchange Act), becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rules 13d-3 and
13d-5 under the Exchange Act, except that a Person will be deemed to have
"beneficial ownership" of all shares that any such Person has the right to
acquire, whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage
of time) of more than 50% of the total voting power of all classes of the Voting
Stock of the Company outstanding or subject to currently exercisable warrants or
options to acquire such Voting Stock;

    (2) the sale, lease, conveyance or transfer of all or substantially all the
assets of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole (other
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than to any Wholly Owned Subsidiary) shall have occurred;

    (3) the shareholders of the Company shall have approved any plan of
liquidation or dissolution of the Company;

    (4) the Company consolidates with or merges into another Person or any
Person consolidates with or merges into the Company in any such event pursuant
to a transaction in which the outstanding Voting Stock of the Company is
reclassified into or exchanged for cash, securities or other property, other
than any such transaction where the outstanding Voting Stock of the Company is
reclassified into or exchanged for Voting Stock of the surviving corporation
that is Capital Stock and the holders of the Voting Stock of the Company
immediately prior to such transaction own, directly or indirectly, not less than
a majority of the Voting Stock of the surviving corporation immediately after
such transaction in substantially the same proportion as before the transaction
(for the purposes of this clause (4), the
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holders of the Voting Stock immediately prior to such transaction shall be
deemed to beneficially own any Voting Stock of a specified corporation held by a
parent corporation, if the holders of the Voting Stock immediately prior to such
transaction are the beneficial owners (as defined in clause 1 above), directly
or indirectly, of more than 50% of the voting power of the Voting Stock of such
parent corporation); or

    (5) during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the
beginning of such period constituted the Company's Board of Directors (together
with any new directors whose election or appointment by such Board or whose
nomination for election by the shareholders of the Company was approved by a
vote of a majority of the directors then still in office who were either
directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for
election was previously so approved) cease for any reason to constitute a
majority of the Company's Board of Directors then in office.

    The definition of Change of Control includes a phrase relating to the sale,
lease, conveyance or transfer of "all or substantially all" the Company's and
its Restricted Subsidiaries' assets taken as a whole. The Indenture is governed
by New York law, and there is no established quantitative definition under New
York law of "substantially all" the assets of a corporation. Accordingly, the
ability of a Holder of notes to require the Company to repurchase such notes as
a result of a sale, lease, conveyance or transfer of less than all the assets of
the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole may be uncertain.

    Except as described above with respect to a Change of Control, the Indenture
does not contain any other provision that permits the Holders of the notes to
require that the Company repurchase or redeem the notes in the event of a
takeover, recapitalization or similar restructuring,

CERTAIN COVENANTS

    COVENANT TERMINATION.  In the event that at any time (a) the rating assigned
to the notes by either S&P or Moody's is at least an Investment Grade Rating,
(b) the obligations under the Bank Credit Facilities cease to be secured and
(c) no Default has occurred and is continuing under the Indenture, the Company
and its Restricted Subsidiaries will no longer be subject to the provisions of
the Indenture described below under "Limitation On Indebtedness," "Limitation On
Restricted Payments," "Limitation On Issuance And Sale of Capital Stock of
Restricted Subsidiaries," "Limitation On Asset Sales," "Limitation On
Restrictions On Distributions From Restricted Subsidiaries" and "Future
Subsidiary Guarantors." In addition, the Company will no longer be subject to
the financial tests set forth in clauses (6) and (7) of the provisions of the
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Indenture described below under "Merger, Consolidation and Sale of Substantially
All Assets." However, the Company will remain subject to the provisions of the
Indenture described below under "Limitation on Liens" and "Restricted and
Unrestricted Subsidiaries" and the provisions of the Indenture described above
under "Repurchase at the Option of Holders Upon a Change of Control."

    LIMITATION ON INDEBTEDNESS.  The Company will not, and will not permit any
of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly Incur any Indebtedness
unless, after giving pro forma effect to the Incurrence of such Indebtedness and
the receipt and application of the proceeds thereof, no Default or Event of
Default would occur as a consequence of, or be continuing following, such
Incurrence and application and either:

    (1) the Consolidated Interest Coverage Ratio would exceed 2.5 to 1.0; or

    (2) such Indebtedness is Permitted Indebtedness.

    "PERMITTED INDEBTEDNESS" means any and all of the following:

    (1) Indebtedness arising under the Indenture with respect to the notes
issued on the Issue Date and any Subsidiary Guarantees relating thereto;
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    (2) Indebtedness under Bank Credit Facilities, PROVIDED that the aggregate
principal amount of all Indebtedness under Bank Credit Facilities, together with
all Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to clause (10) of this paragraph in respect
of Indebtedness previously Incurred under Bank Credit Facilities, at any one
time outstanding does not exceed the greater of:

    - $600.0 million, which amount shall be permanently reduced by the amount of
      Net Available Cash from Asset Sales used to permanently repay Indebtedness
      under Bank Credit Facilities and not subsequently reinvested in Additional
      Assets or used to permanently reduce other Indebtedness to the extent
      permitted pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture described under
      "--Limitation on Asset Sales;" and

    - an amount equal to the sum of (a) $150.0 million and (b) 25% of Adjusted
      Consolidated Net Tangible Assets determined as of the date of the
      Incurrence of such Indebtedness;

    (3) Indebtedness to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary by any of its
Restricted Subsidiaries or Indebtedness of the Company to any of its Restricted
Subsidiaries (but only so long as such Indebtedness is held by the Company or a
Restricted Subsidiary);

    (4) Indebtedness in respect of bid, performance, reimbursement or surety
obligations issued by or for the account of the Company or any Restricted
Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business, including Guarantees and letters
of credit functioning as or supporting such bid, performance, reimbursement or
surety obligations (in each case other than for an obligation for money
borrowed);

    (5) Indebtedness under Permitted Hedging Agreements;

    (6) in-kind obligations relating to oil or gas balancing positions arising
in the ordinary course of business;

    (7) Indebtedness outstanding on the Issue Date not otherwise permitted in
clauses (1) through (6) above;

    (8) Non-recourse Purchase Money Indebtedness;
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    (9) Indebtedness not otherwise permitted to be Incurred pursuant to this
paragraph (excluding any Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to clause (1) of the
immediately preceding paragraph), PROVIDED that the aggregate principal amount
of all Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to this clause (9), together with all
Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to clause (10) of this paragraph in respect of
Indebtedness previously Incurred pursuant to this clause (9), at any one time
outstanding does not exceed $75.0 million;

    (10) Indebtedness Incurred in exchange for, or the proceeds of which are
used to refinance, (a) Indebtedness referred to in clauses (1), (2), (7),
(8) and (9) of this paragraph (including Indebtedness previously incurred
pursuant to this clause (10)) and (b) Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to
clause (1) of the immediately preceding paragraph, PROVIDED that, in the case of
each of the foregoing clauses (a) and (b), such Indebtedness is Permitted
Refinancing Indebtedness; and

    (11) Indebtedness consisting of obligations in respect of purchase price
adjustments, indemnities or Guarantees of the same or similar matters in
connection with the acquisition or disposition of Property.

    For purposes of determining compliance with the foregoing covenant:

    - in the event that an item of indebtedness (including Indebtedness Incurred
      by the Company to banks or other lenders) could be Incurred pursuant to
      more than one of the above provisions, the Company, in its sole
      discretion, will classify such item of Indebtedness and only be required
      to include the amount and type of such Indebtedness in (and to have
      incurred such Indebtedness pursuant to) one of the above clauses; and
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    - an item of Indebtedness (including Indebtedness Incurred by the Company to
      banks or other lenders) may for this purpose be divided into more than one
      of the types of Indebtedness described above.

    LIMITATION ON LIENS.  The Company will not, and will not permit any
Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, enter into, create, Incur,
assume or suffer to exist any Lien on or with respect to any Property of the
Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, whether owned on the Issue Date or
acquired thereafter, or any interest therein or any income or profits therefrom,
unless the notes or any Subsidiary Guarantee of such Restricted Subsidiary, as
applicable, are secured equally and ratably with (or prior to) any and all other
obligations secured by such Lien, except that the Company and its Restricted
Subsidiaries may enter into, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist Permitted
Liens.

    LIMITATION ON RESTRICTED PAYMENTS.  The Company will not, and will not
permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, make any Restricted
Payment if, at the time of and after giving effect to the proposed Restricted
Payment:

    (1) any Default or Event of Default would have occurred and be continuing;

    (2) the Company could not Incur at least $1.00 of additional Indebtedness
pursuant to clause (1) of the first paragraph under "--Limitation on
indebtedness;" or

    (3) the aggregate amount expended or declared for all Restricted Payments
from September 30, 2000 would exceed the sum (without duplication) of the
following:
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        (a) 50% of the aggregate Consolidated Net Income of the Company accrued
    on a cumulative basis commencing on the last day of the fiscal quarter
    immediately preceding September 30, 2000 and ending on the last day of the
    fiscal quarter ending on or immediately preceding the date of such proposed
    Restricted Payment (or, if such aggregate Consolidated Net Income shall be a
    loss, minus 100% of such loss), plus

        (b) the aggregate net cash proceeds, or the Fair Market Value of
    Property other than cash, received by the Company on or after September 30,
    2000 from the issuance or sale (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company)
    of Capital Stock of the Company or any options, warrants, or rights to
    purchase Capital Stock of the Company, plus

        (c) the aggregate net cash proceeds, or the Fair Market Value of
    Property other than cash, received by the Company as capital contributions
    to the Company (other than from a Subsidiary of the Company) on or after
    September 30, 2000, plus

        (d) the aggregate net cash proceeds received by the Company from the
    issuance or sale (other than to any Subsidiary of the Company) on or after
    September 30, 2000 of convertible Indebtedness that has been converted into
    or exchanged for Capital Stock of the Company, together with the aggregate
    cash received by the Company at the time of such conversion or exchange or
    received by the Company from any such conversion or exchange of convertible
    Indebtedness issued or sold (other than to any Subsidiary of the Company)
    prior to September 30, 2000, plus

        (e) to the extent not otherwise included in the Company's Consolidated
    Net income, an amount equal to the net reduction in Investments made by the
    Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries subsequent to September 30, 2000 in
    any Person resulting from (i) payments of interest on debt, dividends,
    repayments of loans or advances or other transfers or distributions of
    Property, in each case to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary from any
    Person other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, and in an amount
    not to exceed the book value of such Investments previously made in such
    Person that were treated as Restricted Payments, or (ii) the designation of
    any Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, and in an amount not
    to
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    exceed the lesser of (x) the book value of all Investments previously made
    in such Unrestricted Subsidiary that were treated as Restricted Payments and
    (y) the Fair Market Value of such Unrestricted Subsidiary, plus

        (f) $25.0 million.

    As of December 31, 2001, the Company had total availability to make
Restricted Payments under clause (3) above of approximately $119 million.

    The limitations set forth in the preceding paragraph will not prevent the
following Restricted Payments so long as, at the time thereof, no Default or
Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing (except in the case of
clause (1) below under which the payment of a dividend is permitted):

    (1) the payment of any dividend on Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock of the
Company or any Restricted Subsidiary within 60 days after the declaration
thereof, if at such declaration date such dividend could have been paid in
compliance with the preceding paragraph;

    (2) the repurchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement for value
of any Capital Stock of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries held by any
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current or former officers, directors, or employees of the Company or any of its
Subsidiaries pursuant to the terms of agreements (including employment
agreements) or plans approved by the Company's Board of Directors, including any
such repurchase, redemption, acquisition or retirement of shares of such Capital
Stock that is deemed to occur upon the exercise of stock options or similar
rights if such shares represent all or a portion of the exercise price or are
surrendered in connection with satisfying United States or Canadian Federal
income tax obligations; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the aggregate amount of such
repurchases, redemptions, acquisitions and retirements shall not exceed the sum
of (a) $10.0 million in any twelve-month period and (b) the aggregate net
proceeds, if any, received by the Company during such twelve-month period from
any issuance of such Capital Stock pursuant to such agreements or plans;

    (3) the purchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement for value of
any Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock of the Company or any Restricted
Subsidiary, in exchange for, or out of the aggregate net cash proceeds of, a
substantially concurrent issuance and sale (other than to a Subsidiary of the
Company or an employee stock ownership plan or trust established by the Company
or any of its Subsidiaries, for the benefit of their employees) of Capital Stock
of the Company;

    (4) the making of any principal payment on or the repurchase, redemption,
legal defeasance or other acquisition or retirement for value, prior to any
scheduled principal payment, scheduled sinking fund payment or maturity, of any
Subordinated Indebtedness (other than Redeemable Stock) in exchange for, or out
of the aggregate net cash proceeds of, a substantially concurrent issuance and
sale (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company or an employee stock ownership
plan or trust established by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, for the
benefit of their employees) of Capital Stock of the Company;

    (5) the making of any principal payment on or the repurchase, redemption,
legal defeasance or other acquisition or retirement for value of Subordinated
Indebtedness in exchange for, or out of the aggregate net cash proceeds of, a
substantially concurrent Incurrence (other than a sale to a Subsidiary of the
Company) of Subordinated Indebtedness so long as such new Indebtedness is
Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness and (a) has an Average Life that is longer
than the Average Life of the notes and (b) has a Stated Maturity for its final
scheduled principal payment that is more than one year after the Stated Maturity
of the final scheduled principal payment of the notes;

    (6) the making of any principal payment on or the repurchase, redemption,
legal defeasance or other acquisition or retirement for value, prior to any
scheduled principal payment, scheduled sinking fund payment or maturity, of any
Subordinated Indebtedness that is either (a) existing on the Issue Date or
(b) issued after the Issue Date in exchange for, or for aggregate net cash
proceeds used to
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repurchase, redeem, legally defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value,
Subordinated Indebtedness existing on the Issue Date; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that
the aggregate principal amount of such Subordinated Indebtedness issued after
the Issue Date shall not exceed the aggregate principal amount of the
Subordinated Indebtedness existing on the Issue Date so exchanged, repurchased,
redeemed, legally defeased or otherwise acquired or retired for value; and

    (7) loans made to officers, directors or employees of the Company or any
Restricted Subsidiary approved by the Board of Directors (or a duly authorized
officer), the net cash proceeds of which are used solely (a) to purchase common
stock of the Company in connection with a restricted stock or employee stock
purchase plan, or to exercise stock options received pursuant to an employee or
director stock option plan or other incentive plan, in a principal amount not to
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exceed the exercise price of such stock options or (b) to refinance loans,
together with accrued interest thereon, made pursuant to item (a) of this
clause (7).

    The actions described in clauses (1) and (2) of this paragraph shall be
included in the calculation of the amount of Restricted Payments. The actions
described in clauses (3), (4), (5), (6) and (7) of this paragraph shall be
excluded in the calculation of the amount of Restricted Payments, PROVIDED that
the net cash proceeds from any issuance or sale of Capital Stock of the Company
pursuant to such clauses (3), (4) or (7) shall be excluded from any calculations
pursuant to clauses (b) or (c) under the immediately preceding paragraph.

    LIMITATION ON ISSUANCE AND SALE OF CAPITAL STOCK OF RESTRICTED
SUBSIDIARIES.  The Company will not (a) permit any Restricted Subsidiary to
issue any Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock other than to the Company or one of
its Wholly Owned Subsidiaries or (b) permit any Person other than the Company or
a Wholly Owned Subsidiary to own any Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock of any
other Restricted Subsidiary (other than directors' qualifying shares), except,
in each case, for:

    (1) the sale of the Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock of a Restricted
Subsidiary owned by the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary effected in
accordance with the provisions of the Indenture described under "--Limitation on
Asset Sales;"

    (2) the issuance of Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock by a Restricted
Subsidiary to a Person other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary; and

    (3) the Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary owned
by a Person at the time such Restricted Subsidiary became a Restricted
Subsidiary or acquired by such Person in connection with the formation of the
Restricted Subsidiary, or transfers thereof;

PROVIDED, that any sale or issuance of Capital Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary
shall be deemed to be an Asset Sale to the extent the percentage of the total
outstanding Voting Stock of such Restricted Subsidiary owned directly and
indirectly by the Company is reduced as a result of such sale or issuance;
PROVIDED, FURTHER that if a Person whose Capital Stock was issued or sold in a
transaction described in this paragraph is, as a result of such transaction, no
longer a Restricted Subsidiary, then the Fair Market Value of Capital Stock of
such Person retained by the Company and the other Restricted Subsidiaries shall
be treated as an Investment for purposes of the provisions of the Indenture
described under "--Limitation on Restricted Payments." In the event of the
consummation of a sale of all the Capital Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary
pursuant to the foregoing clause (1) and the execution and delivery of a
supplemental indenture in form satisfactory to the Trustee, any such Restricted
Subsidiary that is also a Subsidiary Guarantor shall be released from all its
obligations under its Subsidiary Guaranty.
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    LIMITATION ON ASSET SALES.  The Company will not, and will not permit any
Restricted Subsidiary to, consummate any Asset Sale unless:

    (1) the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, receives
consideration at the time of such Asset Sale at least equal to the Fair Market
Value of the Property subject to such Asset Sale; and

    (2) all of the consideration paid to the Company or such Restricted
Subsidiary in connection with such Asset Sale is in the form of cash, cash
equivalents, Liquid Securities, Exchanged Properties or the assumption by the
purchaser of liabilities of the Company (other than liabilities of the Company
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that are by their terms subordinated to the Notes) or liabilities of any
Restricted Subsidiary that made such Asset Sale (other than liabilities of any
Subsidiary Guarantor that are by their terms subordinated to such Subsidiary
Guarantor's Subsidiary Guarantee), in each case as a result of which the Company
and its remaining Restricted Subsidiaries are no longer liable for such
liabilities ("Permitted Consideration"); PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the Company and
its Restricted Subsidiaries shall be permitted to receive Property other than
Permitted Consideration, so long as the aggregate Fair Market Value of all such
Property other than Permitted Consideration received from Asset Sales and held
by the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries at any one time shall not exceed
10.0% of Adjusted Consolidated Net Tangible Assets.

    The Net Available Cash from Asset Sales by the Company or a Restricted
Subsidiary may be applied by the Company, such Restricted Subsidiary or another
Restricted Subsidiary, to the extent the Company elects (or is required by the
terms of any Pari Passu Indebtedness of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary),
to:

    (1) prepay, repay or purchase Pari Passu Indebtedness of the Company or a
Subsidiary Guarantor or any Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary that is not
a Subsidiary Guarantor (in each case excluding indebtedness owed to the Company
or an Affiliate of the Company);

    (2) to reinvest in Additional Assets (including by means of an Investment in
Additional Assets by a Restricted Subsidiary with Net Available Cash received by
the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary); or

    (3) purchase notes or purchase both notes and one or more series or issues
of other Pari Passu Indebtedness on a pro rata basis (excluding notes and Pari
Passu Indebtedness owned by the Company or an Affiliate of the Company).

    Any Net Available Cash from an Asset Sale not applied in accordance with the
preceding paragraph within 365 days from the date of such Asset Sale will
constitute "Excess Proceeds." When the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds
exceeds $50.0 million, an offer to purchase notes having an aggregate principal
amount equal to the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds (the "Prepayment Offer")
must be made by the Company at a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal
amount of such notes plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the Purchase
Date (as defined) in accordance with the procedures (including prorating in the
event of oversubscription) set forth in the Indenture, but, if the terms of any
Pari Passu Indebtedness require that a Pari Passu Indebtedness Offer be made
contemporaneously with the Prepayment Offer, then the Excess Proceeds shall be
prorated between the Prepayment Offer and such Pari Passu Offer in accordance
with the aggregate outstanding principal amounts of the notes and such Pari
Passu Indebtedness, and the aggregate principal amount of notes for which the
Prepayment Offer is made shall be reduced accordingly. If the aggregate
principal amount of notes tendered by Holders thereof exceeds the amount of
available Excess Proceeds, then such Excess Proceeds will be allocated pro rata
according to the principal amount of the notes tendered and the Trustee will
select the notes to be purchased in accordance with the Indenture. To the extent
that any portion of the amount of Excess Proceeds remains after compliance with
the second sentence of this paragraph and PROVIDED that all Holders of notes
have been given the opportunity to
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tender their notes for purchase as described in the following paragraph in
accordance with the Indenture, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries may
use such remaining amount for purposes permitted by the Indenture and the amount
of Excess Proceeds will be reset to zero.

    Within 30 days after the 365th day following the date of an Asset Sale, the
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Company shall, if it is obligated to make an offer to purchase the notes
pursuant to the preceding paragraph, send a written Prepayment Offer notice, by
first-class mail, to the Holders of the notes (the "Prepayment Offer Notice"),
accompanied by such information regarding the Company and its Subsidiaries as
the Company believes will enable such Holders of the notes to make an informed
decision with respect to the Prepayment Offer. The Prepayment Offer Notice will
state, among other things:

    - that the Company is offering to purchase notes pursuant to the provisions
      of the Indenture;

    - that any note (or any portion thereof) accepted for payment (and duly paid
      on the Purchase Date) pursuant to the Prepayment Offer shall cease to
      accrue interest on the Purchase Date;

    - that any notes (or portions thereof) not properly tendered will continue
      to accrue interest;

    - the purchase price and purchase date, which shall be, subject to any
      contrary requirements of applicable law, no less than 30 days nor more
      than 60 days after the date the Prepayment Offer Notice is mailed (the
      "Purchase Date");

    - the aggregate principal amount of notes to be purchased;

    - a description of the procedure which Holders of notes must follow in order
      to tender their notes and the procedures that Holders of notes must follow
      in order to withdraw an election to tender their notes for payment; and

    - all other instructions and materials necessary to enable Holders to tender
      notes pursuant to the Prepayment Offer.

    The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the
Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations to the extent such
laws and regulations are applicable in connection with the purchase of notes as
described above. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or
regulations conflict with the provisions relating to the Prepayment Offer, the
Company will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and will
not be deemed to have breached any covenant.

    LIMITATION ON TRANSACTIONS WITH AFFILIATES.  The Company will not, and will
not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly,
conduct any business or enter into any transaction or series of transactions
(including the sale, transfer, disposition, purchase, exchange or lease of
Property, the making of any Investment, the giving of any Guarantee or the
rendering of any service) with or for the benefit of any Affiliate of the
Company (other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary), unless:

    (1) such transaction or series of transactions is on terms no less favorable
to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary than those that could be obtained
in a comparable arm's-length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate
of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary; and

    (2) with respect to a transaction or series of transactions involving
aggregate payments by or to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary having a
Fair Market Value equal to or in excess of:

        (a) $5.0 million but less than $10.0 million, an officer of the Company
    certifies that such transaction or series of transactions complies with
    clause (1) of this paragraph, as evidenced by an Officer's Certificate
    delivered to the Trustee;
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        (b) $10.0 million but less than $50.0 million, the Board of Directors of
    the Company (including a majority of the disinterested members of such Board
    of Directors) approves such
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    transaction or series of transactions and certifies that such transaction or
    series of transactions complies with clause (1) of this paragraph, as
    evidenced by a certified resolution delivered to the Trustee; or

        (c) $50.0 million,

       - the Company receives from an independent, nationally recognized
         investment banking firm or appraisal firm, in either case specializing
         or having a specialty in the type and subject matter of the transaction
         (or series of transactions) at issue, a written opinion that such
         transaction (or series of transactions) is fair, from a financial point
         of view, to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary; and

       - the Board of Directors of the Company (including a majority of the
         disinterested members of such Board of Directors) approves such
         transaction or series of transactions and certifies that such
         transaction or series of transactions complies with clause (1) of this
         paragraph, as evidenced by a certified resolution delivered to the
         Trustee.

    The limitations of the preceding paragraph do not apply to:

    (1) the payment of reasonable and customary regular fees to directors of the
Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries who are not employees of the
Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;

    (2) indemnities of officers and directors of the Company or any Subsidiary
consistent with such Person's charter, bylaws and applicable statutory
provisions;

    (3) any issuance of securities, or other payments, awards or grants in cash,
securities or otherwise pursuant to, or the funding of, employment arrangements,
stock options and stock ownership plans approved by the Board of Directors of
the Company;

    (4) loans made:

    - to officers, directors or employees of the Company or any Restricted
      Subsidiary approved by the Board of Directors (or by a duly authorized
      officer) of the Company, the proceeds of which are used solely to purchase
      common stock of the Company in connection with a restricted stock or
      employee stock purchase plan, or to exercise stock options received
      pursuant to an employee or director stock option plan or other incentive
      plan, in a principal amount not to exceed the exercise price of such stock
      options; or

    - to refinance loans, together with accrued interest thereon, made pursuant
      to this clause (4);

    (5) advances and loans to officers, directors and employees of the Company
or any Subsidiary, PROVIDED such loans and advances (excluding loans or advances
made pursuant to the preceding clause (4)) do not exceed $10.0 million at any
one time outstanding;

    (6) any Restricted Payment permitted to be paid pursuant to the provisions
of the Indenture described under "--Limitations on Restricted Payments;"
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    (7) any transaction or series of transactions between the Company and one or
more Restricted Subsidiaries or between two or more Restricted Subsidiaries in
the ordinary course of business, PROVIDED that no more than 10% of the total
voting power of the Voting Stock of any such Restricted Subsidiary is owned by
an Affiliate of the Company (other than a Restricted Subsidiary); or

    (8) any transaction or series of transactions pursuant to any agreement or
obligation of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in effect on the
Issue Date.

    LIMITATION ON RESTRICTIONS ON DISTRIBUTIONS FROM RESTRICTED
SUBSIDIARIES.  The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted
Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create or otherwise cause or
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permit to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on
the legal right of any Restricted Subsidiary to:

    (1) pay dividends, in cash or otherwise, or make any other distributions on
or in respect of its Capital Stock or Redeemable Stock, or pay any indebtedness
or other obligation owed, to the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary;

    (2) make loans or advances to the Company or any other Restricted
Subsidiary; or

    (3) transfer any of its Property to the Company or any other Restricted
Subsidiary.

    Such limitation will not apply:

        (a) with respect to clauses (1), (2) and (3), to encumbrances and
    restrictions:

        (i) in Bank Credit Facilities and other agreements and instruments, in
            each case as in effect on the Issue Date;

        (ii) relating to Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary and existing at
             the time it became a Restricted Subsidiary if such encumbrance or
             restriction was not created in anticipation of or in connection
             with the transactions pursuant to which such Restricted Subsidiary
             became a Restricted Subsidiary; or

       (iii) which result from the renewal, refinancing, extension or amendment
             of an agreement that is the subject of clause (a)(i) or (ii) above
             or clause (b)(i) or (ii) below,

PROVIDED that encumbrance or restriction is not materially less favorable to the
Holders of Notes than those under or pursuant to the agreement so renewed,
refinanced, extended or amended; and

        (b) with respect to clause (3) only, to:

        (i) any restriction on the sale, transfer or other disposition of
            Property relating to indebtedness that is permitted to be Incurred
            and secured under the provisions of the Indenture described under
            "--Limitation on Indebtedness" and "--Limitation on Liens;"

        (ii) any encumbrance or restriction applicable to Property at the time
             it is acquired by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, so long
             as such encumbrance or restriction relates solely to the Property
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             so acquired and was not created in anticipation of or in connection
             with such acquisition;

       (iii) customary provisions restricting subletting or assignment of leases
             and customary provisions in other agreements that restrict
             assignment of such agreements or rights thereunder; and

        (iv) customary restrictions contained in asset sale agreements limiting
             the transfer of such assets pending the closing of such sale.

    FUTURE SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS.  The Company shall cause each Domestic
Restricted Subsidiary having an aggregate of $25.0 million or more of
Indebtedness and Preferred Stock outstanding at any time to promptly execute and
deliver to the Trustee a Subsidiary Guarantee. In addition, any Restricted
Subsidiary that Guarantees Indebtedness of the Company will be required to
execute and deliver to the Trustee a Subsidiary Guarantee.

    RESTRICTED AND UNRESTRICTED SUBSIDIARIES.  Unless defined or designated as
an Unrestricted Subsidiary, any Person that becomes a Domestic Subsidiary or a
Canadian Subsidiary of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries shall
be classified as a Restricted Subsidiary subject to the provisions of the next
paragraph. The Company may designate a Subsidiary (including a newly formed
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or newly acquired Subsidiary) of the Company or any of its Restricted
Subsidiaries as an Unrestricted Subsidiary if:

    (1) such Subsidiary does not at such time own any Capital Stock or
Indebtedness of, or own or hold any Lien on any Property of, the Company or any
other Restricted Subsidiary;

    (2) such Subsidiary does not at such time have any Indebtedness or other
obligations which, if in default, would result (with the passage of time or
notice or otherwise) in a default on any Indebtedness of the Company or any
Restricted Subsidiary; and

    (3) (a)  such designation is effective immediately upon such Subsidiary
becoming a Subsidiary of the Company or of a Restricted Subsidiary;

        (b) the Subsidiary to be so designated has total assets of $1,000 or
    less; or

        (c) if such Subsidiary has assets greater than $1,000, then such
    redesignation as an Unrestricted Subsidiary is deemed to constitute a
    Restricted Payment in an amount equal to the Fair Market Value of the
    Company's direct and indirect ownership interest in such Subsidiary and such
    Restricted Payment would be permitted to be made at the time of such
    designation under the provisions of the Indenture described under
    "--Limitation on Restricted Payments."

    Except as provided in the second sentence of this paragraph, no Restricted
Subsidiary may be redesignated as an Unrestricted Subsidiary. The designation of
an Unrestricted Subsidiary or removal of such designation shall be made by the
Board of Directors of the Company or a committee thereof pursuant to a certified
resolution delivered to the Trustee and shall be effective as of the date
specified in the applicable certified resolution, which shall not be prior to
the date such certified resolution is delivered to the Trustee.

    The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries
to, take any action or enter into any transaction or series of transactions that
would result in a Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary (whether through an
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acquisition or otherwise) unless, after giving effect to such action,
transaction or series of transactions, on a pro forma basis, the Company could
Incur at le
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